                                                                    CITY OF SALEM 
BOARD OF HEALTH
MEETING MINUTES
July 13, 2010
	MEMBERS PRESENT: Dr. Barbara Poremba, Chairperson, Kemith LeBlanc, Martin Fair, Dr. Larissa Lucas & Gayle Sullivan
OTHERS PRESENT: David Greenbaum, Acting Health Agent & Thomas Furey, City Council Liaison 
MEMBERS EXCUSED:  Marc Salinas

	
	

	TOPIC
	DISCUSSION/ACTION

	
	

	1. Call to Order

2. Minutes of Last Meeting

           (June 8, 2010)
	Meeting called to order by Dr. Poremba, Chair, at 7:00pm.

Unanimously approved with corrections


	3. Chairperson Announcements
	None presented

	
	

	     4. Monthly Reports-Updates


	A. Administrative Report

B. Public Health Nurse Report
C. Acting Health Agent Report

D. City Council Liaison Updates
5. New Business
A. High Rock Bridge Street LLC
Atty. Joseph Correnti, and Frank Vetere, Licensed Site Professional (LSP) From GZA presenting for High Rock Bridge Street LLC. 
B. Electric Sanding Variance For Erin Higgins of 270 Lafayette Street

C. Needy Meds Program

     Presented by Dr. Richard J Sagall, President


	Presented and approved (Copy at the Board of Health Office)
Presented and approved. (Copy at the Board of Health Office.)
Lyme Disease: Dr. Lucas notified the Public Health nurse of a possible Lyme Disease case. Tracy sent a letter to all parties involved informing them of the possible Lyme disease infection and where the infection was possibly contracted.  Included in the letter was a public health fact sheet on Lyme Disease. 
Rabies: Recent case of woodchuck positive for rabies. This is the 3rd possible exposure in about 1 year. G. Sullivan suggested that information on transmission and danger of rabies be provided to the public. The board requested that an article be sent from the Health Department to the Salem Evening News.
Presented and approved (Copy at the Board of Health Office)

Budget: FY 2011 budget has been approved.  
Tobacco regulation: Legislation regarding the authority of Boards of Health to regulate Smoking and Hookah Bars was vetoed by the Governor.  The legislature could override the veto. The BOH members discussed the potential impact of such a veto and moved that letters be sent to Senator Berry and Representative John Keenan urging that they not support such a veto. D. Greenbaum will draft the letters to State Rep. J. Keenan and send to Dr. Poremba for approval and signature as Chairperson of the BOH. 
Health Agent Position: The Health Agent’s position has been posted in the Salem Evening News, Salem.com and other public health websites. The Board suggested that the position also be advertized in other venues such as the Boston Globe, Craig’s List and Monster.com. 
D. Greenbaum will contact HR with those suggestions.
Transfer station update: appeal in process. 
None presented.
Frank Vetere, LSP presented an overview of the letter from MA DEP regarding existing risk characterization and potential possible health risks at the proposed site. New data collected on 6/30/10 and 7/01/10 was presented that show significantly reduced contamination levels at approximately 5% of the original data. 
DEP requested that the new AUL have increased conservatism. Indoor air quality sampling will be conducted after the construction of the building is finished. Air exchange modeling will be done at a more conservative rate of 2 exchanges per hour. A sub-slab vapor barrier and a passive venting system will be installed.  Soil contamination will be isolated and contained to specific areas of the site.
Questions allowed from the audience: 

Dr. Zabcar. 6 Phelps St. asked if there were still wells on site.  F. Vetere stated yes.
Dr. Zabcar asked if the Head Start Program proposed for this site is excluded because of the new risk assessment results. She presented a letter from Mayor Driscoll to the City Council regarding the new Senior Center/Community Life Center which identified possible programs that might be offered. This included a Head Start preschool program (Copy on file at Board of Health office). K. LeBlanc reviewed the document and informed the board that it is dated back to 03/19/07.

Dr. Zabcar asked if there will be maintenance of the vapor barrier. F. Vetere stated that the vapor barrier is underneath the concrete slab. It is a plastic membrane with no movable parts that requires no maintenance. 
      Jim Treadwell 36 Felt Street asked is there an up-to-
      date list of proposed uses for the building. The BOH 
      does not have such a list, however all uses would be 
      dictated by the AUL. By definition, the AUL 
      determines building usage.
This presentation addressed all concerns regarding existing risk characterization and potential possible health risks at the proposed site raised in the MA DEP letter. It supports that all uses described in the AUL present no potential health risks to children or adults.  The Board is satisfied with the presentation. No further action taken.

Erin Higgins requests variance to use electric sander for her front porch, mostly new construction, no lead paint.
Motion by M. Fair: to grant a variance to allow power sanding on any wood surfaces that are not older than 5 years old and that proper shrouding of the area will be in place to allow no fugitive dust. 2nd. 
4 in favor, 0 opposed (Chair abstains per usual custom) 
Motion carries.

D. Greenbaum will be informed before electric sanding commences so he can inspect the area prior to the sanding.

Needy Meds Program is a national non-profit discount drug program. According to the information presented, the program offers up to a 50% savings on over-the-counter and prescription drugs by providing discount cards to anyone in need. Dr. Sagall states that it has been in place in Gloucester for 6 months and has saved an average of $26 per prescription totaling about $36,000. In addition, each time the card is used, there is 25 cents that is donated to the health programs in the city. For Gloucester, this netted approximately $330. To start a program in Salem, contact information would need to be provided and support would be needed from the mayor, city council, and board of health. Recently, the Salem Community Health Center has been given a number of cards and is offering them to patients in need. 
Since this is a new program in Gloucester, the Board would like further information before recommending if any action be taken. 
Dr. Lucas will do further investigation and report back to the board.

(An informational packet is available at the board of health office).


	
	

	
	

	
	

	  7.  MEETING ADJOURNED:
Respectfully submitted,

Heather Lyons

Clerk of the Board

	9:00 p.m.



	Next regularly scheduled meeting is September 14, 2010 at 7pm 
At City Hall Annex, 120 Washington Street, Room 311 Salem.



